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INSTRUCTIONAL PLANNING COUNCIL 
MEETING MINUTES OF 

 
Friday, February 2nd, 2018 

9:30 am – 11:30 pm, Building 2, Room 10 
 

Members Present:  Nick DeMello, Valeria Estrada, Tracy Huang, David Johnson, Matt Lee, Susan Mahoney, 
Sandra Mendez, Katie Schertle, Rebekah Taveau 

 
Members Absent:       James Carranza, Loretta Davis Rascon, Jessica Kaven, Luis Mendez (ASCC), Katie Osborne 
 
Guests:  Nick Carr, Dayo Diggs, Leonor Cabrera  
 

 

1) Adoption of Agenda 
 

Motion – Approve as presented 
Discussion – None  
Abstentions – None 
Opposed - None 
Approval - Approved unanimously  

 

2) Approval of Minutes – December 1st, 2017 
 
Motion – Approve as presented 
Discussion – None  
Abstentions – None 
Opposed - None 
Approval - Approved unanimously 

 
3) Business 

A. Program Review 
Interim Dean of PRIE, Tracy Huang, presented this item. She reminded everyone that Program 
Review and Resource Requests are due in SPOL on February 28th, 2018. The following programs are 
due this year (even years): Humanities, Learning Center, Athletics, Kinesiology and Library: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.canadacollege.edu/ipc/1718/12.1.17%20-%20IPC%20Agenda%20-%20final.pdf
https://www.canadacollege.edu/ipc/1718/12.1.17%20-%20IPC%20Meeting%20Minutes%20-%20final.pdf
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The Programs below are up for their Campus-wide presentations, which occur on a 6-year cycle 
and The Campus-wide presentations will take place during IPC on Friday, May 4th. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The March 16th IPC meeting will be an extended meeting from 8:30am to 12pm and will be 
dedicated to providing feedback on the Instructional Programs that submitted their Program 
Review this year.   
 
Tracy went over the different templates and forms for Program Review which can be found here.  
She noted that if anyone has any questions pertaining to submitting their Program Review 
information into SPOL, they can contact Allison Hughes.  Tracy confirmed that previous submissions 
would be automatically populated into SPOL and Faculty should be updating and adding new 
information for this current year. 
 
Resource Requests are submitted by all programs (not just those that are up for Program Review). 
These requests are for resources that are outside of a program’s normal program budget. We will 
be piloting a new process for Resource Request Prioritization that was previously presented at an 
IPC meeting by Tracy and VPA Marquez.  This year the new process will include the Deans and the 
Councils; Instructional Planning Council (IPC), Student Services Planning Council (SSPC) and 
Administrative Planning Council (APC). IPC will review and prioritize all Instructional Resource 
Requests that have been submitted.  IPC’s prioritization needs to be submitted to PBC by the end 
of April. It was decided that IPC would include the Resource Request Prioritization to their agenda 
on April 6th with the April 20th IPC meeting as needed. 
 
When IPC schedules their Program Review meeting, IPC members break into groups to look at 
separate Program Reviews per group.  By doing this it poses a potential problem because not all 
members look at each Program Review. This information is important now that IPC will also be 
looking at Resource Requests and how they are tied to each Program Review.  It was decided that 
at the end of the 3/16 meeting, the IPC agenda would allot time for each review group to 
summarize the Program Review they looked at so everyone could then make informed decisions on 
Resource Requests during the 4/6 and 4/20 meetings.  Within the Resource Request document 
there is a question that states, “How is this request related to your Program Review?” which is 
helpful when prioritizing Resource Requests.  Even if the person reviewing the Resource Request 
has not looked at the entire Program Review they should be able to gather how the resource 
relates to the Program Review. 

https://www.canadacollege.edu/programreview/forms.php
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Tracy also went over where programs can find their Data Packets which provide program data.  
There are four different types of packets: Productivity, Student Characteristics, Effectiveness and 
Equity.  IPC member, Rebekah Taveau, asked members if they felt comfortable analyzing their 
Equity packets or if it would be beneficial to have someone come to their department and explain 
the data within their Equity packet. Most departments felt they had adequate resources to enable 
them to interpret the data in their Equity Packets. 
 

B. Reassigned Time Application 
Interim Vice President of Instruction, David Johnson presented this agenda item. The Office of 
Instruction recently sent out an email notifying the campus of the results of the Reassigned Time 
Position Proposals which can be found here.  Once reassigned time positions have been 
granted/approved, the Office of Instruction will send out an application for Faculty members to 
complete in order to apply for the different reassignment positions. IVPI Johnson worked with IPC 
members to modify application questions.  An email was sent to all Faculty members on Friday, 
February 2nd asking for Faculty Application for Receiving Reassigned Time to be submitted by 
Monday, February 12th.  Decisions on who will be assigned to each role will be made by Thursday, 
February 15th.   
 
The Office of Instruction will share the applications that have been submitted to the Deans and IPC 
but ultimately the decision of who will receive the reassignment is up to the Vice President of 
Instruction.  If there is more than one Faculty member applying for a certain reassignment role 
then the VPI will consult the Deans and IPC. 
 

C. Enrollment/FTEF Allocation 
Interim Vice President of Instruction, David Johnson presented this agenda item. IVPI Johnson feels 
it is important for IPC to have an understanding of what is a major element to how we are making 
decisions with regard to scheduling and cancelations.  We are moving to a model where we are 
allocating FTEF to each division and having that inform the decisions on what sections are offered, 
how many sections are offered and when.  IVPI Johnson presented the FTEF calculator that has 
been used by the Deans and the Office of Instruction to track FTEF, LOAD and more: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.canadacollege.edu/programreview/datapackets1718.php
https://www.canadacollege.edu/ipc/rrp_applications_fall2017.php
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The 2018/19 academic year will be the first full year using FTEF assignments because when this 
calculator was started, the Summer and Fall 2017 schedules had already been completed. The 
calculator includes the FTEF that has been assigned versus the actual FTEF. 
 
FTEF can be looked at as the number of sections being offered.  1 FTEF is equivalent to 15 units 
(assignment for one Full Time Faculty member).  LOAD can be looked at as how full our classes are.  
IVPI Johnson used the example of having 12 people who needed to travel across town.  You could 
take 6 cars with 2 people in each car but it would be better to take 3 cars with 4 people in each car 
because that is more efficient. Our target LOAD is 525.  In Fall of 2017 we came in under our 
assigned FTEF but our LOAD was only 475. 
 
There was a discussion regarding LOAD and course totals.  The target enrollment number per 
course is 35 to meet the target LOAD of 525. The example of English classes being capped at 26 
students was discussed as they may meet or exceed their fill rate but the LOAD may not be high in 
these courses.  Some IPC members felt that we may be losing students by having larger class 
maximums because more students are being turned away.  If we have smaller course maximums 
then we may be able to add more sections which would lead to less students being turned away, 
but then our FTEF would be over our target. IVPI Johnson mentioned that in English they will 
occasionally offer an additional online section of a course that has multiple full sections because 
that will allow those students on the waiting lists of the full sections to take the course regardless 
of their course schedule limitations (as the different full courses may be on different dates and 
times). 
 
The questions were asked, do we have anyone looking at the tipping point?  Are we getting so 
efficient that we may be losing overall enrollments because we do not have enough course 
offerings?  Are students going to other campuses because they have more offerings that work with 
students’ schedules and does this lead to diminishing returns?  IVPI Johnson addressed this 
question by providing information on courses that are left open, which contributes to our low 
LOAD.  This also exhibits that our college understands that we need to provide adequate scheduling 
options for students.  There is information regarding courses that are canceled as well as left open 
here.  It is hard to know how many students we might be losing because they can’t get into classes 
and then do not return. Tracy Huang mentioned that enrollment is a very complex issue and our 
administration is looking at fill rates, room capacities and more which all play into enrollment 
management.  The idea is to predict within 3% what our enrollment will be in order to allocate FTEF 
and schedule courses. 
 
There was a discussion regarding late start courses.  IPC member, Sandra Mendez mentioned that 
our semester at Cañada starts later than some other campuses which has an impact on our 
students.  When students do not get into classes at other campuses they may come here but it is 
too late for them to start courses unless they are late start courses.  As a District we also need to 
do more to help our students be self-sufficient by making WebSCHEDULE more transparent so 
students can see which classes that may be in progress still have open spaces. IVPI Johnson said we 
do have a few English and ESL classes that start late but we can look at more potential late start 
classes.  The challenge is that we need to commit to those late start schedules in advance due to 
block scheduling and room availability so we wouldn’t be able to decide to add a late start course 
after the semester begins. IVPI Johnson also added that he does not think that we have been very 
intentional with regard to scheduling 8 week classes. 

https://www.canadacollege.edu/enrollment/current.php
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IPC member, Rebekah Taveau mentioned there may be a domino effect where students tell their 
friends when they do not get into classes and are turned away and then their friends decide to 
choose other campuses based on what they have heard.  Additionally, students succeed more in 
smaller classes and if they are succeeding they will continue to reenroll and stay longer. If we have 
larger courses and success rates are not as high, students may feel discouraged and not continue 
which then feeds into declining enrollment.  She also stressed the importance of communication 
between the Deans and Faculty as Faculty need to make decisions about adding more students 
who are on their waiting lists but it is hard for them to make those decisions as they may not know 
if there might be the potential for an additional section to be added. 
 
Interim Dean of Business, Design and Workforce, Leonor Cabrera presented some information 
regarding the BDWF courses.  She noted that CTE does not have the same population as other 
majors and she had to make the hard decision to drop a program due to low enrollment.  This 
affected students because there were still students in the pipeline.  Because some accounting 
classes were canceled in the Fall, it has been hard to fill the accounting classes in the Spring 
because students have gone to different colleges.  Deans have hard decisions to make regarding 
scheduling.  Leonor spoke about Strong Workforce funds (categorical funds) that could possibly be 
used for a new certificates etc.  Categorical funds take courses out of the General Funds (not 
institutionalized) and are good for courses or programs that are new or just starting out.  If those 
courses or programs do well then they could potentially be institutionalized later on.  You cannot 
move a course that is being offered via General Funds into Categorical Funds because that is 
considered supplanting. 
 
IVPI Johnson stated that we are down 6 FTEF which is the equivalent to approximately 80, 3-unit 
sections.  The IPC members discussed the class maximum calculator which is being discussed in the 
Curriculum Committee.  It was noted that we need more information in order to create a sufficient 
and successful class maximum calculator including research about class size because we want our 
students to be successful.  It is also important to note that each instructor teaches differently. 
 
Interim Dean of Business, Design and Workforce, Leonor Cabrera stated that in her opinion, we 
need to have a larger institutional discussion.  We tell students that 12-units is full time yet the 
State of California (in their LOAD calculation) uses 15 units as full time equivalent.  There was a 
discussion regarding campaigning for students to take “one more class”.  We also need to be 
careful about our students and their time management.  By our students to take 15 units instead of 
12, that may be at the detriment of their other courses if they do not have enough time to dedicate 
to all of their courses. 

 

4) Adjournment  
Meeting adjourned at 10:50am 


